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THE LINK AND COVID - 19 (CORONA VIRUS)
As ‘The Link’ goes to the printers in the middle of the month and the situation and Government advice 
regarding the public’s response to Covid -19 is changing very rapidly, it may be that some meetings and events 
mentioned in this edition may not go ahead.  Please check with the organizers of the meetings and events 
for up to date information.

PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk:-  Gill Mason - 07882 949110.  E-mail -  catonparishcouncil@gmail.com
REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY - COVID restrictions mean that our traditional church service and  ceremony 
at the War Memorial may not take place.  Instead, a small group of parish councillors will meet at the War 
Memorial on Sunday 8 November to observe the two-minute silence, read the names of the fallen, and 
present a wreath.
SYCAMORE TREE ON STATION ROAD  - There is a sycamore tree on Station Road which is beginning 
to grow into the road.  It will be felled shortly.
BECKSIDE TREES - There is a report of possible ash dieback disease in the trees at Beckside.  The Parish 
Council is getting an arboriculturist to report.
SPEED INDICATOR DEVICES on our roads The Parish Council is investigating new batteries for our 
existing SPIDs or possibly purchasing solar-powered SPIDs for the village.
FOOTPATH ALONGSIDE THE ARTLEBECK - The Parish Council is investigating how this might be 
reinstated, but it will not be soon!
HORNBY ROAD CAR PARK -  The Parish Council has paid to have the hedges cut.  It is now considering 
replacing the gravel area alongside Boots with a firm surface which is easier to maintain and better to walk 
on.
LANCASTER ROAD BUS SHELTER - The bus shelter near the junction of Quernmore Road and Lancaster 
Road is to be repaired.
GOAL POSTS AT FELL VIEW - The Parish Council is looking into replacing the goal posts at Fell View.
FELL VIEW PLAY PARK - Essential safety repairs have been carried out.
SAFETY AND SECURITY  - There have been several reports of suspicious people prowling around parked 
cars and vans, driveways and sheds.  Please ensure you lock up, especially at night. 
POORS LAND - There will be no distribution by this charity this Christmas but the Parish Council hopes it 
will be possible next year.
NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING is on Tuesday 10 November.  It will start at 6.30pm with a session 
to appoint a new chairman and vice chairman, decide who is on various working groups and who represents 
the PC on outside organisations.  The main meeting will get under way at 7pm.  It will start with the Open 
Forum, which is where local residents can raise issues of concern.  If you would like to attend the meeting 
(via Zoom) please contact the Parish Clerk who will email you the link.

DEFIBRILLATORS - Caton & Brookhouse 
Do you know how many Defibrillators we have in our village and where they are located?
Did you know if a someone has a sudden Cardiac Arrest their life can be saved by ‘quick action’? 
Do you know what to do in this emergency?
Call 999 FIRST : Commence hands on CPR (do you know how to do this?) : Get someone to retrieve the 
nearest Defibrillator – follow the audio instructions : The Defibrillator will not hurt the person only ‘HELP’ 
them. 
The PTA at Caton St Paul’s School have been busy over the past year, working with the Parish Council to 
acquire another Defibrillator for the village.  This has been done and is located outside reception at Caton 
St Paul’s School, it is accessible to everyone. We also organised training on how to use the Defibrillator and 
perform CPR earlier in the year.  We thought it would be a good idea to produce a small card listing the 
locations of all the Defibrillators we now have in Caton and Brookhouse, one for every household in the 
village, for you to keep with you for reference.  
The card is attached to the front of the Link for you.  If anyone is interested in CPR & Defibrillator training 
please contact me via email:  catonstpaulspta@gmail.com
Julie Pearson, Chair, Caton St Paul’s School PTA.

CATON VILLAGE B4RN - ACT NOW!
This is a call to ALL RESIDENTS OF CATON to fill in the “GETB4RN” form. (https://b4rn.org.uk/getb4rn 
or search “GetB4RN” in a web browser) We need more properties to sign up. Filling in this registration form 
is NOT an obligation to take service but does show your interest. 
See full details on the back page. 



On the Wild Side
Greetings cards delivered to your door

£1  from original works by Sue Barker      £1
Textile & Mixed Media Artist of Caton

07841 338 552    www.onthewildside.co.uk

•Logs •Coal •Top Soil •Bark

01524 812476  www.logsdirect.co.uk

FIRST CHOICE BLINDS
Mick and Sue Croft

VERTICALS, ROLLERS, VENETIANS
Free measuring & Fitting

Telephone 01524 36259 or 07796 914841
TOGETHER WE CAN DECORATE YOUR WINDOWS 

LUNE DOG GROOMING 
Based at Animal Care, Blea Tarn Road, Scotforth, 

Professional dog grooming in fully equipped salon. 
All aspects of dog grooming provided  in a small 

friendly salon. 
Eleanor Manning Mob: 07855 345328

Animal Care on 01524 65495

BAY VETS LIMITED
The Community Vets
LANCASTER - 01524 32696

MORECAMBE - 01524 410867
MILNTHORPE - 015395 62770 

CATON - 01524 770615

GILLISONS
The Bag Shop.
32 New Street           

Lancaster
LA1 1EG

                                   
  Behind the Museum, 

 Next to Barclays Bank.

S. J. BARGH LTD
VOSA authorised testing facility

Road Haulage:
Servicing - MOT - Brake - Tacho

Tel: 01524 881353 (garage)

FAIRCLOUGH-WOODRUFF
Renewables - Plumbing & Heating

Building Works & Decorating

CATON 770932 

              Marco’s 
 27 North Road, Lancaster
Tel: 01524 844445 

The very best in freshly prepared Italian cuisine

www. marcosrestaurant.com

              Chris Ward	
Landscaping, 
Property Maintenance, 
Handyman               07766415529

LANCASTRIAN ANTIQUES.    Est. 1975
Sales-Purchases-Probate/Insurance Valuations

70 Penny St, Lancaster. LA1 1XF
Tel. 01524 847004.   Mob. 07977155939

Stephen,Heather Wilkinson

CATON AND BROOKHOUSE FRIENDSHIP CLUB
We are looking forward to next year in the hope that our programme can go ahead, especially with our coach 
trips. As agreed we are rolling over this year’s programme to 2021.
The committee have agreed to accept a quote from Bibbys and all being well we will be off on our first 
trip out to Boundary Mill on the 15th of April 2021 at 9.30am from Brookhouse, then on to pick up at the 
Victoria Institute.
Our AGM programmed for the 21st of January 2021 at 2pm will be held in the main hall at the Victoria 
Institute. We will be able to give more information nearer the time.
Sadly the November 19th 2020 Hot pot and race afternoon and the Christmas party on the 10th of December 
2020 are definitely cancelled.
Everyone on the committee hopes for the best but we must plan for the worst, to ensure the safety of our 
members. Stay safe and keep well.
For further information please call our secretary Benita on 01524 771943

STATION FIELD
Some residents have been asking the Parish Council about Station Field.  The Parish Council has liaised 
with the Caton Sports Association and Lancaster City Council Planning Department to answer some of 
these questions.
Isn’t the field public? Don’t local people have the right to use the field? Station Field has always been privately 
owned. The fact that previous owners allowed the public to use it informally, and made it available  for 
Caton Gala, does not mean there are any rights to do so.  The Station Field is now owned by Trust Inns Ltd. 
who lease it to the CSA.  The current lease runs for 20 years, with a right to review after 10 years.  In the 
latest Lancaster City Local Plan, Station Field is designated as Open Space, for use as a sports field.  This 
designation does NOT give the public any right to use the field
Why has the entrance from Hornby Road been blocked off? And the access from Artlebeck Road?  The Caton Sports 
Association (CSA) must provide a clean, safe area for children and adults playing football and other games 
on the field. Dog fouling has made this impossible.  Notices asking people not to take dogs onto the field 
have been ignored.  The CSA reckons fencing is the only solution.
What about rumours that the Station Field is to be sold for housing? The Open Space designation gives the 
Station Field a high degree of protection from future development, according to the Planning Department. 
Local Green Space designation, which is possible under our draft Neighbourhood Plan, may give it additional 
protection.
Do they need planning permission to put up the fences?  No, not unless the fences are over 2 metres high, which 
they are not.  The inner white fence is there to make it clear where spectators should stand.
Who benefits from this? The CSA hosts regular football matches for adults and youngsters.  There is football 
training on the field several evenings a week, for adults and children.  Over the summer at least a hundred young 
people and children played or trained every week. The CSA has several football coaches. In addition to the 
work the CSA does itself, the field is now used regularly by a ladies’ keep fit group and for yoga classes.
How is it all funded?  The routine costs are met by membership fees.  Initially the people running the CSA 
covered much of the expense themselves.  The Football Foundation – part of the Football Association – has 
given a grant of £26,000 which has helped buy a tractor, a mower and other grounds maintenance equipment, 
and cover part of the costs of buying and erecting the fencing and gates.  A new clubhouse has also been 
installed on the field, and some car parking put there to reduce pressure on the car park at the gate and 
neighbouring car parks.  The car park by The Station will be resurfaced. The National Lottery has agreed a 
grant of £9775 (January 2020) but has not disbursed the money yet.  The CSA is not a registered charity.
What about the houses on Hornby Road and Brookhouse Road who have rights of access?  This is a legal matter 
between those houseowners and the land owner.  The CSA has given them all the key code for the gates.  
No further comment from the Parish Council.
What about Caton Gala?  In the past the CSA has allowed the Caton Gala to take place free of charge.  The 
new fencing has large gates in it, but the Caton Gala committee is going to consider their options when they 
meet, probably in January.
The footpath across Station Field from Artlebeck Road to The Station?  There was never an officially-designated 
public footpath across the field.  A number of local residents have contacted the Parish Council with memories 
of using it regularly.  There is a procedure for applying to have the path designated as a public footpath and 
reinstated. The Parish Council has not decided whether to proceed with this or not.
 I still want to complain to the Planning Department. You can do this on their website. https://www.lancaster.
gov.uk/planning/planning-enforcement

  



PRESTON IRELAND BOWKER
FUNERAL DIRECTORS

Paul Wilson • David Wood•Tarnia Johnson 
Serving Lancaster and the Lune Valley

Telephone: 64023
Dignity Caring Funeral Services

Shiatsu    Acupressure   Massage
Bad backs, injuries, pain, stress, etc. 

Martin Knowles  DS MRSS

www.CatonGreen.co.uk          01524 771598

QUALITY LOCAL MEAT

C R & J Towers
Hornby Butchers

Home made pies our speciality
Delivery any time: 015242 21248

FINANCIAL ADVISERS BASED IN HALTON
We offer specialist face-to-face advice in any of the following areas:

INVESTMENT PLANNING
RETIREMENT PLANNING AND PENSIONS

AUTO-ENROLMENT
MORTGAGES AND RE-MORTGAGING

LIFE ASSURANCE
Your home may be repossessed if you do not keep up repayments on 

your mortgage or any other loan secured on it.
Tel: 01524 68812

Email: admin.bridges@sjpp.co.uk
Web: www.bridgesandco.co.uk

Braestone, Kirkby Lonsdale Road, Halton, LA2 6PH

CHOOSE AT HOME CARPETS
All types of carpets, vinyls and 

laminates supplied and fitted.

01524 36259 or 07796914841

SUPA SKIPS 
FOR SUPER SERVICE 

2, 4 & 8 Ton Skips

Lancaster 844151
Anywhere, Anytime • Concrete Delivered

TONY  holloway 
(decorator)

Established over 25 years.  
City and Guilds Qualified - 

Interior &  Exterior Work
Tel: 01524 771880

Mobile 07947823457
65 Brookhouse Road, Caton.

SUE 
BRIDGES
Estate Agents
TO LET
01524 68811
www.suebridges.co.uk

CARPETS NEED CLEANING?
Our super thermal system will leave 

your carpets beautifully clean, 
deodorized and protected.

Call Gary for a  Free, No Obligation 
Quote on 01524 782857

GEC ~ YOUR LOCAL  
CLEANING SPECIALIST

KS Fitness Pilates With Laura Daglish 
@ The Victoria Institute, Caton -

Monday 6 - 6.45pm. 
For more information please visit:

http://www.lauradaglish.co.uk
VICTORIA INSTITUTE

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – VIA ZOOM
The Victoria Institute Annual General Meeting will take place on Monday 2nd November at 4.00pm.  Due 
to the current Covid situation, this will be held as a Zoom meeting.  Please contact Peter, by Friday 30th 
October, if you would like to attend the meeting and provide him with your email address for the Zoom link 
to be sent to you. Tel 01524 771733 or email admin@victoria-institute.org.uk
PHASE 2 RE-OPENING 
These plans are subject to legislation and guidance from the government and may change at short notice.
From Monday 2nd November: 
Library and IT Resource Room will re-open, under the following conditions: -
•	 A phased re-opening (increasing as required)  
•	 Via a Booking system: Telephone (01524) 771733 or email admin@victoria-institute.org.uk
•	 Starting with two sessions per week:
•	 Monday - 10:00am to 12:00noon 
•	 Wednesday - 1:00pm to 3:00pm  
•	 Maximum two people at a time allowed in the room
•	 Library, computer & photocopying slots can be booked
•	 30-minute booking slots (or combination) bookable via telephone or email 
•	 Library book returns to be left in the Cottam room  
•	 No book donations until further notice 
•	 Computer work stations and printers to be cleaned in between each booked session
•	 Items for printing can be sent via email to;  admin@victoria-institute.org.uk and collected by 
arrangement, on the days that the Library and IT is open 
•	 All visitors to comply with the Victoria Institute Covid-19 conditions, including; not entering 
the building if you have the Coronavirus symptoms, wearing of face covering, use of hand sanitiser, social 
distancing, following of the one-way system and use of toilets
Kitchen & Drop-in refreshments
•	 The kitchen remains closed and the ‘drop in’ refreshments will continue to be unavailable.
Community Pandemic Support
Regarding telephone befrienders, collection of prescriptions and shopping for people who are self-isolating 
or unwell, please phone (01524) 771733 

CATON THEATRE INTEREST GROUP
We have been contacted by the Blackpool Grand theatre regarding postponing our booking for the pantomime 
‘Snow White and the Seven Dwarfs’, from the 2nd of January 2021 to the 1st of January 2022. The seats are 
at the front of the dress circle the same as our last visit.
The Octagon theatre in Bolton have moved our booking for a performance of ,’One man two governors’  
from September this year to the 26th June 2021. 
So with a bit of luck and a fair wind we will be back to our live theatre again very soon.
To book or for further information call Jean on 01524 770980 or Benita on 01524 771943 

LEISURE CLUB
The current situation, going into the winter is not looking good. Plans have to change sometimes with as little 
as 2 days notice and even before the ink is dry on the ‘Link’ so giving up-to-date information is impossible. 
Our plans into next year have not changed from those we published last month.
We send you our best wishes and look forward to seeing you all in person as soon as we are able to.
On a more positive note:
The Chair Exercises continue on their usual Monday timeslot 9.00 -10.00 and are well attended with everyone 
enjoying the social aspect in addition to the physical exercises. Classes remain excellent value at £2.00 per 
class.
Short Mat Bowls has returned and will continue to meet weekly on Wednesdays 10.00-12.00  until the end 
of this year. Contact David for information 01524 812342
We now also have a dedicated email address:  sec.leisureclub@gmail.com to contact us or call Susan on 
01524 771862.

VILLAGE CLEAN-UP  
The regular first Saturday village clean-up has been successful in tackling some of the problem areas in the 
village.  Especially picking up litter, and weeds blocking gutters.  
Next session is Saturday  7th November.  Weather permitting. Bags, litter-pickers and gloves provided, but 
you might wish to bring garden tools.

SELF-CATERING -
ACCOMMODATION

Central Caton
Ideal for visiting family or friends.

Tel Sue or Ray on 01524 770725

Andrew Whitaker
PAINTER and DECORATOR:

GARDENER
01524 69806/ 07900905026

awhitaker112@googlemail.com

LANDLORDS
Contact Lucy 
for information 
& free advice 
01524 68811

ULTIMATE CLEANING SERVICE
window cleaning
gutter cleaning
upvc cleaning

powerwashing and drive cleaning
carpet and upholstery cleaning

domestic and commercial
call 07989908567(caton)

info@ultimatecleaningservice.co.uk
http://www.ultimatecleaningservice.co.uk



TELFORD BUILDING LTD  

Specialist in Stone Work and Natural Stone Paving.
All other building work undertaken.     
Friendly service.        Free estimates 

Mob: 07971387678.          015242 21908 

AIR-LINK AIRPORT SERVICES
4-SEAT PRIVATE HIRE TAXI

Telephone: 832103
Mobile: 07751 344311

CATON ST PAUL’S SCHOOL
Our wonderful PTA at Caton St Paul’s have been busy finding alternative ways to inspire the children 
and raise funds for school. Our Art competition is in full flow and will end with a virtual exhibition 
- check out our Facebook page to view this. The theme was Autumn and children have used their 
initiative to produce designs using a range of media. We also have a mufti day on 23 October where 
children can wear their own clothes to school.
We are continuing with our charity work and were pleased to welcome Sara to talk about the 
Samaritan’s Purse shoebox appeal. Usually, our School Council would purchase items to go in the 
shoeboxes but obviously this couldn’t happen this year. Instead, children are bringing in full shoeboxes, 
or items to pack into shoeboxes. We also sponsor a child in Mombassa, Kenya, and our Year 6 children 
are writing to them before Christmas.
Because we can’t hold an open day this year, we produced an open day video which has gone viral on 
Facebook - please have a look at this if you, or anyone you know has a new starter in September 2021. 
We are able to hold Covid-safe tours of school after 3:30pm. Please ring the office on 01524 770241 
to book yours. Also, look out for our flyer that is being displayed in local shops and nurseries.
We are working on achieving our Forest School accreditation so we can continue to offer excellent 
outdoor education in our lovely grounds. Two of our teachers recently attended a week-long course 
to enable them to deliver this knowledge to the rest of the staff. This shows our commitment to 
Forest School education.
Our Wraparound care club continues to thrive. Breakfast club is from 8:00 - 8:50am and includes a 
snack (including a bacon sandwich one day a week). After-school care runs from 3:10 - 5:50pm and 
also includes a snack such as toast, crackers or similar. At the moment, it is run with children keeping 
to their daily bubbles to ensure that children can safely attend without additional risk. 

CATON PRIMARY SCHOOL
The window is now open for primary school applications for a September 2021 start and the closing 
date is 15th January. Although we can’t hold our usual open day, we are very happy to offer visits 
round the school. Our pupils benefit from excellent teaching in a nurturing environment with small 
class sizes; a suite of educational visits, including a Year 6 trip abroad; and an unrivalled location 
with our own forest and a large, detached sports hall. If you would like to find out more about our 
wonderful school, please ring the school office on 01524 770104 to book an appointment with the 
Headteacher.
Thank you to everyone who took part in our family treasure hunt through Wray, Hornby and Kirkby 
Lonsdale. By the time this edition reaches readers, the winner will have been announcedon our 
Facebook page.
Sadly, we have had some problems with damage to our grounds in recent weeks. We are ableto 
identify people coming onto the school grounds through our CCTV and ask that no one entersthe 
grounds in the evenings or at weekends so that it remains safe for our pupils. We need toreplace 
the bark area on our trim trail and the quotes we have received are prohibitively expensive. If there 
are any willing volunteers in the local community who might be able to help, we would be so very 
grateful if you would get in touch!
Our large sports hall is still available for hire (subject to government guidelines) and is cleaned 
thoroughly after each use. We also have a pleasant meeting room with Wifi, available to hire separately. 
Contact the school office on 01524 770104 for more information.

CATON WITH LITTLEDALE PLAY PARK ACTION GROUP
Well, at last, our Play Park has been thoroughly cleaned up. No more slugs. No more dog poo. Trees 
trimmed. Overspill cleared.  No more wild flowers blown in. Cushionfall, sand, raked, levelled. Rotted 
wall sleepers replaced in wood. Worn equipment bits replaced. So far, so safe, so tidy. What about 
the play experience for our children? The play experience created by the design? 
Dreadful damage has been inflicted on the play experience created by the design for our children to 
enjoy, for their wellbeing. Where are we now?
Woodhenge, icon of the Play park, wiped. Favourite climbing challenge for older children, gone. 
No more woodhenge artwork celebrating Forest of Bowland moorland, our community identity. 
Woodhenge demolished, not repaired, not replaced. Is the Park to be an urban shadow of its former 
self? 
Design is to the Play Park as the Shambles is to York. Curves are from nature. Curves relax, challenge, 
integrate, blend natural boundaries. Curved play paths from Maggy Howarth’s Owl mosaic: ripped 
up. Fun random stepping stones, wiped. Curved board walk for young bouncers, clonk of springing 
steps, wiped. Wiggle in wood morphed into linear cemented boredom.   Still, no replacements for the 
missing fruit trees, and ferns. Detailed report from the designer, options to keep landscape design 
intact, ignored . Estimates of recommended local expert contractors, never sought. 
Our community was gifted a Ferrari. Maintenance uses Ford Focus spares. You pay the parish 
precept -  pledged to conserve the design for the benefit of our children. Caton with Littledale Play 
Park Action Group believes our children and community should not be short changed of the play 
experience of our wonderful, much loved Play Park. If you agree, and wish to support us in any way, 
please see our facebook page, or email clppag@gmail.com. Thank you!  

PEACOCK DESIGN
Landscape and Garden Design
Original and Creative Designs

Advice and ideas to full detailed design
Georgina Peacock BA DipLA

www.peacockdesign.co.uk
Tel: Caton 770949

HORNBY DAY NURSERY
1 Station Road,     HORNBY

015242 22288
E: info@hornbydaynursery.co.uk
Flexible hours (7.30am – 6.30pm)

Babies from 3 months
15 hours free childcare for eligible 2 

year olds
30 hours free childcare for eligible 3 & 

4 year olds from September 

Ascension & Cliff Small
Funeral Service

Independent Family Firm.

Owned and run by Robert & Katheryn Caunce 

and family.

Private Chapel of rest

Golden Charter Funeral Plans.

Ascension House, Copy Lane, Caton

Tel: 770886 (24 hours)

For Personal Caring Attention

20, Brookhouse Road,(workshop)

AUGHTON BOARDING KENNELS
And Doggy Day Care. 

Contact Helen on 07766446272 or 015242 21347

www.aughtonroadkennels.co.uk
Individual care for your dog

A1 GARDENERS
All aspects of Gardening Work
  Regular Maintenance - Cutting 

Back orJust a Tidy Up
01524 60235 - 07957 764504

TIC Financial Services (uk) Ltd
Glenn Stevens, Dip PFS

Independent Financial Adviser
Tel. 015242 37798 (home)

Tel. 07771 861331 (mobile)

glenn.stevens
@tic-financialservices.com

Authorised and regulated by the
 Financial Services Authority.

Anne Taylor
Advanced Clinical Massage Therapist
Treating Chronic Pain and Injuries.

Qualified in Ante and Post Natal Massage.   Reiki.   
Tel: 07525448771

TELFORD BUILDING LTD

STATION GARAGE (Caton)LTD

- Ford Authorised Repairer

- Nearly New & Used Car Sales

- Full Range of Vehicle Repairs

- Insurance Body Repairs

- M.O.T. Testing

- Fuel Sales

Lancaster Road

Caton 

Lancaster  LA2 9QJ

Tel: 01524 770321

www.stationgaragecaton.co.uk

sales@stationgaragecaton.co.uk

Multi award winning estate agency founded in Caton
 

info@houseclub.co.uk

  01524 771888



Dickinson & Whitaker
Plumbing & Heating

Installation-Service-Maintenance-Repair
Oil;Solid Fuel;Gas

771671  or 07786633947 

Call 01539 740937 
or visit www.mtp-media.co.uk 

for more information and quotes

FREE DELIVERY TO ALL 
LA & CA POSTCODES

WATERMARK 
Domestic Plumbing Installation, Maintenance & Repairs

FREE ESTIMATES
Friendly & Reliable service 

01524 823577 / 07976 266634 

JOHN F. TOWNLEY
PLASTERER

Tiling • Pebble Dashing
11 Chestnut Avenue, Brookhouse

TELEPHONE: CATON 770049

lime tree garage (halton)
Joe Marshall

Motor Vehicle Service
 Repairs and MoT

Tel. 01524 811063

Fawcett’s Country Sports Ltd
Gunsmiths Fishing Tackle & Country Clothing

Binoculars, Giftware, Pocket Knives for ladies 
and gentlemen, Hunter boots, folding seats, 

Leatherman tools etc.
Come and browse you will be amazed

Greenlands Farm Village

Tewitfield        Nr Carnforth     LA6  1JH
Just 4 Minutes from J35 on the M6

Telephone 01524 32033
www.fawcettsonline.com

HORNBY TEA ROOMS
Tearooms, Post Office, 

Gifts & Greetings Cards
Locally sourced homemade food 

Tel 015242 21237
8-10 Main Street, Hornby, LA2 8JR  

Angela 
Whalley 

07729294671
Made to measure 

Curtains & Roman Blinds 
Using your own fabric 
lining can be supplied 
CurtainS altered and 

relined 

Designers, suppliers & installers of quality German kitchens.

Call in at one of our beautiful showrooms in
Kirkby Lonsdale or Lower Bentham

or visit our website for more information.

015242 63388
www.butlerinteriors.co.uk

Mike Burkitt 
Plumbing and Heating Services
All domestic plumbing, heating and gas work

No job too small
Tel 01524 771212        Mobile 07796394410

David M. Bissell  Plant Hire
360   Tracked Excavators from 3-20 tons
4x4 JCB Sitemasters Hydraulic Breakers

Tel. 01524 770058      Mobile 07836 729819

HORNBY DISTRICT RAMBLERS
All walks have been cancelled until further notice.

HORNBY PENSIONERS’ ASSOCIATION
The Good News:  We actually managed to have a day trip in October, when we enjoyed an excellent ride 
in the Yorkshire Dales.  The countryside was lovely, especially the autumn colours around Aysgarth Falls 
& in Swaledale, and we had short stops in Hawes and Reith.  It was so good to have a  change of scene 
after months of confinement!  Many thanks to Kath & Chris Bibby for arranging such an enjoyable day 
out for us.
The Not-good News:  Sadly, because of the virus situation, we have had to cancel our December Christmas 
Party as well as the November Potato Pie Supper.  We know this will be a big disappointment for many 
of you, but we had no choice.  Next month we will be deciding about the events planned for January & 
February.  Watch this space, but don’t hold your breath!
In the Meantime:  Take care everybody, stay safe.  We earnestly hope to see you all again soon-ish.

NATIONAL COMMUNITY LOTTERY FUND GRANT 
FOR LUNE VALLEY SWIMMING POOL

Exciting news -. We have been awarded a significant grant of almost £30,000 from the National Lottery 
Community Fund. This will greatly assist with alleviating the additional costs incurred  with both the 
shutdown period and the subsequent running of the pool under the current Covid19 restrictions designed 
to ensure your comfort and safety.
We will also use the National Lottery Community Fund grant to offer subsidised family swimming 
opportunities for the local community and we are planning to work with local GP surgeries to offer subsidised 
rehabilitation and remedial swimming opportunities. In addition this grant will allow us to replace the 
ageing boiler and install CCTV in the reception and office/admin areas. Further details and special offers 
will be on our website http://www.lunevalleypool.com   in due course..
We are very pleased  to report that as we celebrate our 2nd anniversary of re-opening of the pool it continues 
to be extremely well supported by the local community. Despite the necessary Covid 19 restrictions the 
response has been very encouraging. Thank you so much to all our supporters, staff, ‘pledgers’ donators 
and community volunteers.
This is all very good news at what has been a turbulent time. At the end of 2019 there was an existential 
threat from accrued debts and operating losses but the combination of this grant and efforts by our team 
to reduce operating losses means that we can now say with some confidence that, all things being equal, 
the immediate future of the pool is guaranteed. While there is no room for complacency, we can continue 
to provide a safe environment for leisure and exercise and maintain local employment opportunities.
We hope you will come along and swim with us in the near future. Please remember to book in advance 
because numbers are limited and some sessions are over-subscribed. Please check our website for the 
revised operating guidelines and the new timetables. Above all enjoy your pool.
Website-   www.lunevalleypool.com;      Facebook – lune valley swimming pool.
Email  poolmanager@lunevalleypool.com   Direct line pool telephone. (01524) 805666.
Lune valley Community Society Ltd  Charity no 1176086 

RECIPE ALERT !!
Please let me have a recipe you’ve enjoyed in lockdown together with contact details.
I’m compiling a community cookbook to be called Family Favourites to raise much needed funds for 
St.John’s Hospice...
Email: sue@ianbarker.org.uk or post to
14 Artlebeck Rd, Caton , LA2 9RQ        Tel: 07841338552

PAINTING  GROUP
Sorry to say, but we still can’t meet yet because of social distancing. Hope everyone is keeping well and I 
hope it is not too long before it is safe to meet together again.
Take care & stay safe,                Ruth

CATON AND BROOKHOUSE GARDENING CLUB
Now the dark nights are with us you might like some cheer by being reminded of the many lovely gardens 
we have here in Caton and Brookhouse. 
Our Open Garden event in 2018 was filmed and this film is on You Tube for all to see. And many indeed 
have done, world wide - it has had nearly 6800 views when last I looked!  All you need to do is put Caton 
and Brookhouse Open Gardens in the google search box and up it comes as a You Tube video, posted by 
B McLaughlin in August 2018. Enjoy.

VILLAGE LUNCH CLUB
Greetings to all my friends in the village lunch club. I hope you are keeping well and coping OK with the 
new restrictions. I look forward to the day in the distant future when we can all meet again. I hope you are 
managing to keep in contact with friends & family. 
If you would just like a chat you can call 01524 771559. Sue Brown



Clubbercise - Monday 7.30pm to 8.30pm, 
£5, Victoria Institute Caton. 

Zumba Toning - Tuesday 10am to 11am, 
£4, St Paul’s Church Hall, Brookhouse,  
Zumba  - Thursday -11am to 12pm, 

£4, Victoria Institute Caton. 
zumbawithrosepetal@gmail.com

Sparkle 
Professional Cleaning Team

Domestic and Commercial

Can facilitate one off Jobs or regular work

Fully insured and can provide references

Contact Denise 07984518040 

CAROL M SEDGWICK
BSc (Hons), HCPC, MSCP.

PODIATRY & CHIROPODY
www.carnforthchiropodist.co.uk

07725300290     01524 730179     
carol@carnforthchiropodist.co.uk

 The Garden Retreat 
     beauty by Bee

      Facials, Waxing, Nail & Eye treatments
 By appointment only       

    Tel: 07789076911  
               gardenretreatbeauty@gmail.com

                   20 Quernmore Road, Caton.

FUN, FRIENDLY, FITNESS CLASS
Are you female and over a certain age? 

An exercise class which will help you get fit, 
get the heart pumping and the bones moving.

Victoria Institute on Tuesdays 6-7pm: £4.50.

Contact Cheryl on 07711335807 for more info.

WAVECREST
Ladies’, Gents’ and Children’s Hair Fashions

210 Brookhouse Road

ring 770331 for appointment

                     
                        Richard Mews

                    01524 771739
                    07971 835660

Architectural Designer
Extension Plans Drawn
Free Initial Advice/Visit

Planning Applications.
Building Control Submissions.

Lofts Conversions/Dormer.
Single/Two Storey Extensions.

Garage Conversion
www.plananddesign.co.uk

H & M
Craftsmen

KITCHENS BEDROOMS 

COOKSHOP

FREE Design Service
Large Showroom & 
Inspiring Cookshop
  Ingleton  North Yorks  LA6 3NU

015242 41535

kitchensandbedrooms.co.uk

  DECEMBER PASTORAL SERVICE FOR THE VILLAGE 
at ST PAUL’S CHURCH, BROOKHOUSE

Due to the current coronavirus situation it has been decided to cancel the December Pastoral service.
The service was due to take place on the 8th of December. It is very disappointing, but we felt we 
had no alternative.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS AT St PAUL’S CHURCH
There have been several developments recently at St Paul’s Church that not everyone in the village 
may be aware of. As you pass by the Church at the moment you will see the ranch boarding and the 
scaffolding around the church building. This is to enable significant repairs on the roof to be carried 
out before the winter weather arrives. The work on the roof is being funded entirely by donations.
Work on upgrading the Church Hall has been taking place during the last twelve months. In October 
last year the exterior of the Hall was painted with preservative and damaged woodwork repaired. The 
base of the building was protected by the installation of weather resistant boarding and the gutters 
and drainpipes were replaced. The doors to the main entrance and the kitchen were also replaced.
In the spring of this year the toilets were re fashioned and upgraded. The flooring to the entrance 
way and the toilets has also been replaced.
Thanks go to the Cottam Trust and to Thrive (an organisation set up to assist in reducing energy 
costs in community buildings) for funding most of work carried out in the Church Hall.
In the churchyard the relaying of the main pathway into the church has been completed. The relaying 
of the pathway onto Caton Green road is due to begin shortly. The work on this piece of pathway 
development has also been funded by the Cottam Trust. This will also enable the installation of the 
BARN cable through the churchyard and thereby facilitate BARN connection to the properties on 
the north side of Caton Green Road. 
Other work planned for the near future includes the installation of BARN into the church.
Exciting times at St Paul’s. 

THE ROTARY CLUB OF LUNESDALE 
Club members are adapting to meeting on line just as we are all having to adapt to the new ”normal”.  
This does have some advantages eg. our club secretary Richard Parsons and myself were able to 
attend, on line, Carnforth Rotary Club’s 74th formal Charter celebration. It required that we provided 
our own food and drink at home and took part in the total occasion in our own homes. Highlight 
of the evening for me was Richard winning the raffle a big, fluffy and loveable teddy-bear. It was 
probably his highlight too!
All Rotary clubs celebrate their charter/birthday evening. Just for your information the first Rotary 
Club was founded by Paul Harris in Chicago in 1905.
Among the interesting speakers we have had recently was Nan Mc Creadie the first lady President of 
RIBI who took up office on 1st July 2013. A quote from Nan’s inaugural speech: “We are currently 
undergoing a new stage in our development and more and more women and younger people are 
wanting to join Rotary and to help their local communities.”Helping our local communities is still 
one of Rotary’s priorities. Paul Fisher was our speaker on 10th September. Since 2014 he is the RIBI 
co-ordinator for the BBC’s very popular Children In Need national, annual collection. 60 Rotary 
clubs across the country support this event including our club. Several clubs, in past years, have 
joined together at Heathrow Airport to collect where as much as £25,000 is raised in the terminals. 
Due to Coronavirus collecting methods  will have to change this year and different ways found to 
collect by all clubs including our own.
Martin Coombes, a trustee of Amasango School in Grahamstown, South Africa first told the club 
about this school 5 years ago. It was a pleasure to welcome him back on 
8th October to have an update on its progress. It is a special needs school aiming to provide primary 
school education and to build self esteem for its pupils.  It is a school, although primary school level, 
which will have children referred who are much older in years than what we consider to be primary 
school age.
Keep safe and keep well.    Lilian

CATON BAPTIST CHURCH ANNUAL BONFIRE AND FIREWORK DISPLAY.
Please note that we will NOT be holding our annual bonfire night celebrations due to the ongoing 
corvid restrictions.
Every year we raise money at different events for local good causes, this year we are supporting 
Parkinson’s UK and the good work they are doing for the many people who suffer as a result of 
having Parkinson’s. This year we will be giving the normal amount we spend on fireworks for this 
worthy cause. If anyone would like to help in supporting this charity then please get in touch with 
Pastor Alan – 01524 771371

PERSONAL ASSISTANT NEEDED
Female retired language teacher in Hornby with MS seeks female personal assistant to help with 
some physio exercises, personal care and household duties. 
Up to 25 hours negotiable. £15 - £25 p/hr. 
Tel. Carol on 015242 21785 or E-mail s.duncan007@btinternet.com

Phone:07535333290

E-Mail:happyhounds@happyhoundsdogwalking.org

Web:www.happyhoundsdogwalking.org

Facebook:facebook.com/happyhounds123

Instagram:happyhoundsdogwalking2019



LEARN A SKILL FOR LIFE-
LEARN TO DRIVE

Eileen Baines
770069/07765922397 

HALTON PHARMACY

Tel:  01524 812149     Fax:  01524 812168

Monday to Friday 9 am to 5.30 pm 

ASH TREES PHARMACY 

Carnforth (100 hours wkly)

Tel:  01524 727877     Fax:  01524 730421

Daily 7 am to 11 pm + Sat 8 am to 6.30 pm 

+ Sunday 8 am to 6 pm

Free prescription delivery service, from 
your Doctor’s surgery to your home!

LS DECORATING
All aspects of Painting and Decorating
Tel:- 07894581602     or      7922304182

email:-07894581602
website:- www.lsdecorating.co.uk

Louise
Mobile Hairdresser

Ladies, Gents, Children
01524 771071. 

Mobile 07740093765. 

BOOK KEEPING
ACCOUNTS/TAX RETURNS

AND GENERAL 
ASSISTANCE

CALL   MARK FLEMING
01524 770081

‘CRYSTAL’
SECURITY 
ALARMS

Installations and Repairs
Free Surveys and Quotations
24 Hour Call out

Tel: 01524 424023
Mobile: 07767 294055
Stephen Aspden 

396 Marine Rd East, 
Morecambe, LA4 5AN.

DURATEC  SECURITY  
SOLUTIONS  LTD

Local supplier of garage doors, shutters and 
retractable gates for home or business

01524 771578 
www.duratecsecuritysolutions.co.uk

C & L PAVING
Flagging/Blockpaving /Fencing/

Walling/Groundworks
Free quotations.

(015242)22012/07896 754 833
info@candlpaving.co.uk

ST PAUL’S CATON
Sunday services at 9:30am at St Paul’s.  Please bring a face covering.
Sunday 8th November - Remembrance Service at 9:30am.  If you would like to attend this service but do not 
regularly worship at St Paul’s, please contact Paul on revpaulboulter@gmail.com so we can accommodate 
everyone in a Covid-safe fashion.
Sunday Club for primary age club is taking place online on the 2nd, 3rd, 4th and 5th Sundays at 10am.  
Please contact Paul for login details.
Please check the St Paul’s Facebook page at  https://www.facebook.com/StPaulsBrookhouse/ for the 
latest information.

ST MARY’S PARISH (HORNBY) with OUR LADY’S CATON
Tel: 0152421246.  
Our churches are now open for Mass with government guidelines in place and details can be found on 
our website www.lunevalleycatholics.org.uk

CATON BAPTIST CHURCH
Pastor Alan Wadsworth 01524 771371
Our church building is now open for worship on a Sunday morning at 10:30am.  Numbers are limited and 
we must adhere to Government guidelines regarding keeping safe ie face masks must be worn, contact 
details and social distancing.  We have a booking system so we can keep within the requirements. For 
more information how to book call Alan on 01524771371 or email alanrwadsworth@gmail.com
We will continue to have services every Sunday on Youtube so if you can’t make it please look us up 
there.
For more information do look at our website www.catonbaptist.org or look us up on Facebook.

CATON METHODIST CHAPEL
Weekly Sunday Service 10:30am  It has been some months since we were able to meet at the Chapel but 
after a Risk assessment we re-opened on the 6th September.
Letter from our new vicar.
Hello,
My name is Rev Emma Holroyd and I am the new minister at Caton Methodist Church. I have pastoral 
responsibility for 4 other churches in the North Lancashire Methodist Circuit.
I moved to this area in August 2017 and it is my first appointment – I was ordained last summer. I am 
really looking forward to getting to know you all here in Caton, but I have arrived in unusual times and 
we as a church have met a few times in September and October but have just made the decision to take 
our worship back online and in paper form in order that we might do our bit to keep ourselves and the 
community safe at this time. I have already enjoyed one assembly in Caton St Paul’s school and look 
forward to more time with you in the future. 
I am a city girl, being born and brought up in Liverpool but also living for several years in Ireland, both 
north and south of the border. It was during my time in Ireland, where I taught in several schools, that 
I developed a love for puppets. This certainly helped me not only in the classroom but also in church 
and community alike. I am pictured above with Moses who helped me during one of my recent zoom 
assemblies. 
In my spare time you can find me either swimming in the river lune, the sea or Capernwray diving centre 
or playing my flute. I love both swimming and music and they definitely help me to relax but also enabling 
me to connect with God’s wonderful creation. 
I live on my own in my manse in Carnforth, although I do share my house with 4 cats and two rabbits. 
I look forward to meeting you all in due course. There will be a weekly zoom service if you would like 
to join us, please contact me on email. emma.holroyd@methodist.org.uk and I can send you the log in 
details.
Thanks & God bless
Rev Emma

CHURCHES TOGETHER
Please find below some links to some of the local churches and their activities.
Caton Baptist youtube channel     
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCcbeHa6he8gA6QCQoKVRujg
 Caton Baptist Facebook page     
https://www.facebook.com/Caton-Baptist-Church-353898628118923/
 Brookhouse Methodist Facebook group     
https://www.facebook.com/groups/212957269817153/

P.Middlebrook
 Driveways - Block paving -  Patio’s -  Fencing - Turfing

Www.LancasterDriveways.co.uk

Mobile 07817579540        Home 01524 770719

 Ca Philip:07817579540 / 01524 770719.

Waxtan
Waxing,    Tinting,   Spray Tans, 

  Eye & nail Treatments & More..
07825508693 for appointments 

20 Fell View, Caton - Karley Staig

Bee Inspired Flowers
Flowers grown down the road in Wray. 

Eco friendly, seasonal, sustainable flowers for any occasion. 
Try grown not flown for a natural approach to flowers.

Call Joyce on 07852129852.



CATON VILLAGE B4RN - ACT NOW!
This is a call to ALL RESIDENTS OF CATON to fill in the “GETB4RN” form.
(https://b4rn.org.uk/getb4rn or search “GetB4RN” in a web browser)
B4RN (Broadband For the Rural North) have plans to roll out gigabit capable full fibre broadband 
across the village!  For most parts of the village this will be done through the pavements and an access 
box will be left at the boundary of every property to use now, or in the future. However, before going 
ahead B4RN need to see there is a high interest in the village. We need more properties to sign up. 
Filling in this registration form is NOT an obligation to take service but does show your interest. (If 
correctly submitted an email confirmation will be received, try again if no email received.)
Without a high level of interest being shown B4RN will not be able to fund any work in the village 
and the opportunity to have access to gold standard, world beating broadband from £30 per month 
will be lost for the village. This is a project that will benefit many NOW and the whole village for 
the FUTURE.
REGISTER today to make this happen!
Brookhouse residents – as we’re further on with our project and already have fibre in the ground 
we may use pavements to access hard to reach areas. To release the funding to enable this to 
happen we also need anyone who thinks they may want a B4RN connection at some point in the 
future to also register NOW at https://b4rn.org.uk/getb4rn - it is possible to reach every property 
in Brookhouse!
More B4RN news
CATON - As outlined on the front page, this project won’t happen unless enough people register 
their interest. Do it now at https://b4rn.org.uk/getb4rn
BROOKHOUSE - We also need everybody that thinks they may want a B4RN service at some 
point to register now. This has the potential to release more government funding so we can get the 
project completed faster and also have the funds to get to hard to reach areas. There will be a lot 
of activity over the next few months resulting in connections in the region of Caton Green Road, 
Kirkbeck Close and Rotten Row.
INVESTMENT
B4RN are still offering a 5% return on investments. Investing in B4RN helps fund the required 
works in the village and for the project to move at a faster pace. You don’t need to be an existing 
or potential B4RN customer to invest. Find out more at https://b4rn.org.uk/community/investors

BREAST SCREENING SAVES LIVES -DON’T MISS YOUR APPOINTMENT
Breast cancer is the most common type of cancer in the UK, with one in seven women being 
diagnosed with breast cancer in their lifetime.
The risk of developing breast cancer increases with age, which is why all women between the ages 
of 50 and 70 are invited for screening every three years.
Bay Health and Care Partners would like to urge everyone who is invited for breast screening to 
please attend their appointment and to reassure everyone that it is safe to do so.
To ensure your safety, all clinicians will be using Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) which 
includes, plastic aprons, face masks and plastic gloves. Rooms and machines are cleaned down 
between each patient and waiting rooms have been restructured to make sure a two-metre distance 
can be kept at all times.

AUTUMN WITH COVID
by Pamela Downing

C risp kaleidoscope of leaves cascading to the ground
O range pumpkins grace the shops as October comes to town
R ainbow painted sunsets and skies of azure blue
O verhead the birds fly south to warmer pastures new.
N ormal scenes of autumn? Not a chance of it this year!
A ll we do is wash our hands and view the world in fear
V oices muffled under masks not raised in joyful song
I ntimate hugs are forbidden and joyful groups are wrong
R eal life is put on hold for the waiting human race,
   we sanitise our very souls and give each other space
U ntil we have a vaccine to bring us hope and cheer -
S adly we say to each other, “Well, maybe next year”!

CATON TERRIERS JFC
                A Charter Standard Club for 

                 YouthFootball
                    Affiliated to Lancashire FA
                     Members of the Lancaster

                     and Morecambe STYL
                      

                    caton.terriers.jfc@outlook.com   

BAY BED 
COMPANY
Queen Street, Morecambe

Great Choice Of  

Quality Beds, Mattresses 

Bedroom Furniture

01524 833200       

 BAYBEDS.CO.UK

LUNE VALLEY 
PHYSIOTHERAPY

 
Accidents, Surgery, 

Radiotherapy,
New joints, 

Need some Physio?
07934 785 797

leahthephysio.co.uk

Lune Valley 
Taxi Services                        

 01524 770459
07791703258

Airport Transfers              
Short & Long Distance 

work undertaken.
 johnbtaylor17@gmail.co

www.lunevalleytaxiservices.co.uk

TEMPTATIONS CRAFT BOUTIQUE
31 Main Street, Bentham   Tel: 015242 61868

Email: temptationsbentham@yahoo.co.uk
www.temptationsbentham.co.uk

Agents for Brother Sewing Machines
Classes in Patchwork, Sewing, 
Dressmaking and Embroidery

LAKEWOOD STOVES
Visit Our Showroom At Greenlands Farm Village, 
          Wood Burners And Gas Fire Collections.	

We Offer A Complete Service From 
       Building Works To Supply And Installation	
TELEPHONE -  01524 805806 or 07920803197	

L & M LANDSCAPES 
For all your Landscaping needs. 
Also suppliers & installers of Artificial Grass.  
9 Sycamore Rd, Brookhouse.
Lincoln: 07507586947 
Mark: 07833208035   

         FH PEARSON 
     PLUMBING SERVICES

All domestic plumbing  and gas work
Boiler replacements 

Full bathroom installations.
07921802942.

fhpearsonplumbing@live.co.uk 


